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Minutes of the Caddington Parish Council Meeting held at 
Heathfield Centre on 11th April 2022

Present: Parish Councillors M Russell (Chair), M Tomlin, B Fitzsimmons, A Goodyear, V Malone, S Smith, R Catford, 
Clerk M Whiting, CBC Ward Cllrs Collins & Perry, 20 members of public
Public participation: 
There is a broken branch overhanging allotments. Clerk to report to John Dudley, allotment secretary and seek urgent professional removal if found dangerous.
Cain meetings be advertised in the new magazine? Yes, meeting dates will be advertised when magazine is published and are currently advertised on notice boards, website and village facebook page.

When will Chaul End white lining take place? Highways hoping to schedule in July.

1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies received and accepted from Cllrs A Palmer, H Palmer, J Bean (all unwell)
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Cllrs Russell declared an interest in payments for authorisation.
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 14th March 2022 were a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  
4. PROGRESS UPDATE FROM LAST MEETING 
Spring Clean was delayed due to many volunteers becoming Covid positive. 24 x litter pickers were ordered.

Dog bin for Sports & Social Club recreation ground has been received.
Replacement jubilee village green bin has been ordered but is out of stock until May.

Trees have been planted in Edgecote & Elm Avenue parks and at Crosslands. Complaints were received from Crosslands residents regarding location of planting. Other comments received have been positive.

Cllr M Tomlin gave a progress update on highways issues following walkabout with CBC highways officer Emma Kines: Hyde Road- New layby for parking, may be able to install FOC rather than through Rural Match Funding, Luton Road- Broken Curb- Fixed, Fairgreen Road broken pavement surface- Highways aware and repair booked in, Little Green Lane edges of road full of mud and leaves-Sweeper has been down and cleared, Pothole Elm Avenue/ Manor Road- Temporary repair done- Permanent repair booked in to do, Worn rumble strips Dunstable Road Bend- Highways aware, Traffic lights outside the COOP not working- Now fixed, Bollard missing opposite COOP- Metal replacement on order, 80 Elm Avenue sunken pavement- Now resurfaced, Pavement outside Checkers pub marked up to be resurfaced.

Report of Speeding vehicles on the Luton Road heading into the village past the Checkers Pub- Speedwatch have been asked if they could monitor this before further action is taken.

Proposed road closures: Chaul End surface dressing 28th June-1st July 9-3.30 temporary road closure, Hyde Road (outside the Checkers) 2nd June 12 till 8pm for Queens Jubilee, Elm Avenue Road patching- 19th-21st April 08:00-18:00

5. CADDINGTON WATCH & POLICE
Clerk circulated Police crime data spreadsheets link to Cllrs. 15 offences reported since last meeting.
Cllr Fitzsimmons read out full crime stats and highlights from CaddWatch. 
6. CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL

Ward Cllr Collins will attend Police meeting on 28th April for next quarter priority setting and recommends Parish Councilors also attend if possible.
May Ward Councillor surgery is cancelled due to holiday.

CBC recently received information from Natural England that affects planning for new homes in proximity to Chilterns Beechwood Special Area of Conservation (SAC). Beechwoods SAC is located in Dacorum and Natural England have determined that the SAC is being damaged due to high visitor numbers. Whilst the SAC is outside of Central Bedfordshire, a Zone of Influence (ZOI) has been identified which includes a significant part of southern Central Bedfordshire, including Caddington. Any residential development within the ZOI has the potential to impact on the SAC and for the time being, additional checks will be needed on planning applications. As such, there may be delays to some planning application decisions and the issuing of Decision Notices, whilst this work is being progressed. Ward Cllr Collins will discuss further with Planning Committee Chair Andy Palmer when he is feeling better.
CBC currently holding a public consultation on 40mph speed limit on Dunstable Road, from a point approximately 63 metres north-east of the centre of the entrance to Eden Brae Business Park and extending in a south-westerly direction for approximately 250 metres before continuing in a north-easterly direction following the curvature of the road for a further 85 metres. Comments should be sent by e-mail to highways.consultation@centralbedfordshire.gov.uk by 5th May. 
AGREED Parish Council to request this area is 30mph rather than 40mph.
7. HEATHFIELD CENTRE

Heathfield Centre is open with groups meeting and using facilities again. Report has been submitted for Parish Meeting.
8. BRICK BUS SHELTER

Heathfield Friends have been unable to start repairs due to sickness. Hopefully will start soon.
Awaiting further advice from CBC re installing glazed windows.
9. QUEEN’S PLATINUM JUBILEE 

Jubilee working party progressing well with arrangements. All bands have been confirmed and posters and banners are arriving this week. Risk Assessment has been started & Public Liability certificates being gathered. Awaiting quotes for a marquee. Required to have a minimum of 2 first aiders at the event and seeking quotes.
Eventfirstaiders.com have quoted two first responder in a marked response vehicle with a defibrillator, advanced first aid provisions, seasonal medications and patient assessment equipment, at £595. Awaiting quote from St John’s Ambulance.

AGREED to accept quote with Eventfirstaiders.com to ensure booking is confirmed and Parish Council to fund.
10. ALLOTMENT DITCH

Awaiting quote from Total Drain Care.

Martin Granger advised the inlet to the ditch is below the ditch bed which will stop it from flowing. Not possible from a visual inspection to determine what length of the ditch will need clearing to allow the water to flow, estimate between 30 and 40 metres. A survey of the ditch using a laser level would be advised to accurately gauge the amount needing to be cleared. Once this has been done a tracked excavator would be needed to carry out the clearance works.
AGREED to request Martin Granger to quote to carry out a laser level survey to accurately gauge what works is required.
11. VILLAGE SIGN
Electrafit recommends installation of 4 lights costing £55 each. There will be some additional materials required and also cost of installation. AGREED to fund lights for the village sign and place order with Electrafit.

Carol Jones advised builder has let them down last minute but another has been found and still hope to have the plinth built and sign installed ready for unveiling St George’s Day, Saturday 23rd April at 4:30pm.
12. BENCHES
Dave Smith memorial bench has been installed on village green next to wooden bus shelter overlooking Cricketers Pub.  
Agreed to defer discussion of additional benches.

13. PARISH WARDEN
Parish Warden has been watering newly planted trees and will be carrying out some additional maintenance tasks on return from holiday. In order to assist Parish Warden with his duties, Cllr Tomlin has sourced an electric cargo trike costing £3000. The bike will need to be stored securely for insurance purposes. Heathfield Friends advised there is a shortage of storage available at Heathfield. Agreed to defer purchase of bike until suitable storage facilities are found.
14. CORRESPONDENCE
CBC Town & Parish Council Bulletin April 2022 –email fwd Cllrs
CBC Statement of Community involvement public consultation from 5th April –email fwd Cllrs
All Saints Church Architect Quinquennial Review, request for additional tree work –CBC tree officer advised Church PCC to obtain structural engineer analysis however any branches touching the church building is permitted to allow a 2m clearance of the outer branch extremities from the building under the "actionable nuisance" exemption clause. Clerk to request Treedom Treecare for a quote.
CBC Chaul End Rd surface dressing road closure 28th June to 1st July from 0900-1530



15. AUTHORISATION OF PAYMENTS
It was RESOLVED by full council to authorise the following accounts for online payment. 
	Date
	Payment
	Payable to:
	Payment Details
	 Total 

	01/04/2022
	SO
	Staff Costs
	Salaries, PAYE, Pension
	£4,423.00

	01/04/2022
	SO
	Village Garden Services
	Ground maintenance 
	 £     789.90 

	01/04/2022
	DD
	EDF Energy
	Rushmore Park Electricity 
	 £      12.00 

	01/04/2022
	DD
	Castle Water
	Allotment  
	 £      60.63 

	01/04/2022
	SO
	John Dudley
	Allotment management 
	 £      45.00 

	24/04/2022
	SO
	James Macpherson
	CCTV service contract
	 £     200.00 

	24/04/2022
	DD
	O2
	Clerk & Warden phones
	 £      61.24 

	24/04/2022
	SO
	Darren Hunter
	Parish Warden Salary 
	 £     642.73 

	11/04/2022
	Transfer
	Majestic Trees
	12 trees funded by CBC Plant a Tree for Jubilee
	 £  4,647.48 

	11/04/2022
	Transfer
	Bidwells LLP
	Rushmore park rent
	 £     100.00 

	11/04/2022
	Transfer
	Rita Tims
	Reimburse refreshments for Parish Meeting
	 £     269.98 

	11/04/2022
	Transfer
	Caddington Scout Group
	GRANT: Hike Tent
	 £     270.00 

	11/04/2022
	Transfer
	All Saints Church PCC
	GRANT: 2 x St George Flags
	 £     180.00 

	11/04/2022
	Transfer
	Caddington Pre-School
	GRANT: Table & Chairs
	 £     325.20 

	11/04/2022
	Transfer
	Caddington Recreation Assc
	GRANT: Play area equipment
	 £     612.10 

	11/04/2022
	Transfer
	Collings Wells Hall
	GRANT: Repointing of brickwork
	 £     500.00 

	11/04/2022
	Transfer
	Heathfield Friends
	GRANT: Purchase lawn mower
	 £     525.00 

	11/04/2022
	Transfer
	Caddington School PTA
	GRANT: Outdoor picnic bench 2 x £445
	 £     890.00 

	11/04/2022
	Transfer
	Aley Green Cemetery Joint Comm
	Cemetery Precept 2022/23 Caddington
	 £  3,495.00 

	11/04/2022
	Transfer
	Village Garden Services
	Parish Warden cover Christmas
	 £      88.80 

	 
	 
	 
	Total
	 £17,406.53 


16. PLANNING 
CB/22/01135/FULL Land at Cotswold Farm Business Park, Millfield Lane, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4AJ

Construction of an ancillary office unit.

OBJECT on grounds of green belt land and its implications because the green belt in this area has been changed in a significant way. Our objection is the application is for an office block with 4 inner offices. This could have up to 16 people generating 16 more vehicles navigating a very narrow lane. We know there will be traffic management with passing bays but the more traffic you add to the area the harder it will be to progress along the lane. Also you are adding an office to a residential area where the main residents will be retired so could cause a noise nuisance. 

CB/22/01025/FULL 37 Adstone Road, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4JF

Single storey side/rear extension, and internal alterations

No objection

CB/22/00990/FULL 16 Edgecote Close, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4HG

Single storey side and rear extension

No objection

CB/22/00936/FULL 78 Mancroft Road, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4EL

Proposed garden room - retrospective.

No objection
CB/22/00841/FULL Chaul End Farm, Chaul End Service Road, Caddington, LU1 4AX 

Rear glass extension to ground floor including part removal of existing external rear wall and replacement kitchen

Officer decision
CB/22/00388/FULL Jockey Farm, Watling Street, Caddington, Dunstable, LU6 3QP 

Continued siting of 5 additional touring caravans for Gypsy & Traveller use in addition to existing 8 units.
OBJECT to this application and feel that once again it is inappropriate development on green belt land.
We see from documentation on the web site that the councils department who deal with and look after mobile home parks say that the application is unacceptable under the 1960 and 2008 law for regulating mobile home parks. 

An application for 3 touring caravans was refused by the case officer, Caddington parish council and Kensworth parish council and an independent appeals officer. The appeals officer dismissed the application and in his dismissal were three relevant paragraphs, 91 92 93. which we feel is relevant today. The site location hasn't changed, the site footprint hasn't changed, green belt is the same, the AONB is still the same. This application is for 5 touring caravans and our comments are the same as before. It does not meet planning requirements. The site has been refused on appeal and therefore has anything changed on this new application? Who are the touring caravans for? Who will occupy them and use them? Without this information the site cannot be managed or monitored. This is another reason for refusal.

Public participation

Width restriction bollard is still missing. Cllr Tomlin advised CBC have ordered and awaiting delivery to install.
Is Folly Lane drainage being assessed? Ward Cllr Collins advised new CBC footpaths/Rights of Way officer is picking up outstanding issues and will meet shortly with Ward Cllr Collins to discuss. Confirmed drainage issues will be included.

Meeting Closed at 8:15pm
1
Signed by Presiding Chairman
--------------------------------------Date 09/05/2022

